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School of Medicine Executive Committee

Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, December 15, 2009
Academic Office One, 7th Floor Board Room
Present:
Bob Anderson, Bill Betz, John Cambier, Terri Carrothers, Robert D’Ambrosia, Steve Daniels, Frank deGruy, Chip Dodd, John Eun, Rob Feinstein, Laurie Gaspar, Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Carol Hodgson, Randall Holmes, Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Mark Johnston, Richard Johnston,  Richard Krugman, Kevin Lillehei, Bob Low, Steve Lowenstein, Wendy Macklin, Naresh Mandava, Lilly Marks, Dennis Matthews, Tom Meyer, Dan Meyers, Andrew Thorburn (for Bob Murphy & representing the Ca Ctr), David Norris, Chip Ridgway, Carol Rumack, Ches Thompson (for Nanette Santoro), Steve Anderson (for Ann Thor), Ken Tyler, Ron Sokol, Jan Bodin

Guests:
Jean Hart, Tom Beresford, Stefannie Emerson, Chancellor Roy Wilson, Provost Rod Nairn

I. Approval of the Minutes - the minutes from the November 17, 2009 Executive Committee meeting were unanimously approved as written.
II. Dean’s Updates - A listing of search, affiliation and institutional updates was included at Attachment 2 of the agenda packet.  
III. Discussion Items 
A. Dean’s Comments

a. Search updates - Dan Theodorescu, MD has been offered the University of Colorado Cancer Center Director position and he has accepted.  The letter of offer is signed and his start date is July 2010.  He will be on campus periodically between now and then.  Dr. Krugman thanked Dr. Chip Ridgway for chairing the search committee.

Dr. Mike Friedlander from Baylor has been offered the position of Executive Director of the newly formed Linda Crnic Institute for Down Syndrome.  Dr. Friedlander has the draft letter of offer and negotiations are underway with the Anna and John Sie Foundation who are co-sponsors of the Institute.  A decision is anticipated from Dr. Friedlander in January.  
Peter Kalivas has been offered the position of Chair of the Department of Pharmacology.  Negotiations are currently underway.  He is leaving shortly for Ecuador and plans to be back on January 10th.  At that time we will schedule him for another campus visit.  He does have other offers he is considering.

Dr. Chip Dodd indicated that the Department of Medicine chair search is progressing as quickly as possible.

b. January 19th meeting - Subsequent to last month’s discussion about visiting Denver Health for the January 19th meeting, it was announced that the UPI BOD meeting had been scheduled from 8:00-9:45 at Denver Health and would be followed by the SOM Executive Committee meeting from 10:15-11:45 here on the Anschutz campus.  At today’s meeting, however, the Dean thought that the meetings should be reversed - that the SOM Executive Committee should be at Denver Health from 8:00-9:30 followed by the UPI Board of the Directors meeting on the Anschutz campus from 10:00-11:45.  Basic Science Chairs are welcome to attend the SOM Executive Committee meeting at Denver Health.  
c. DHHA Affiliation Agreement - Many chairs are new and are not familiar the Denver Health Affiliation Agreement.  Therefore, the document was distributed last week to the SOM Executive Committee members for review prior to the January 19th meeting.  

d. Accreditation statement - A recent article in the Denver Post revealed that the School was cited for lack of funding during the recent LCME accreditation process and that failure to improve the situation could lead to probation.  This has captured the attention of the Joint Budget Commission and the JBC has now invited CU President Bruce Benson and Chancellor Roy Wilson to attend a meeting to discuss this.  While it is good that these discussions can now take place, the downside is public perception that the school is at risk of losing accreditation.  National Public Radio discussed the situation on the air just this morning indicating we were at risk of losing accreditation.  The School’s communications director plans damage control.
e. Clinical trials opportunity - The Fitzsimons Redevelopment Authority (FRA) is currently engaged in recruiting efforts to bring in companies and are currently looking at 2 of them:

i. PPD, which is a large clinical trials organization with facilities in Austin, Texas.  They are looking for a place for Phase I clinical trials.  They are currently collecting data related to the range of patients in the Denver metro area.  Concern was expressed by Laurie Gaspar and by Bob Anderson that Radiation Oncology and the division of Medical Oncology are both almost exclusively engaged in Phase 1 clinical trials.  
ii. Divida - A company that does dialysis, are further along with their talks than PPD is.
If you know of other opportunities for the FRA, please let Jill Farnham at the FRA know and also let Dick Traystman and Chancellor Wilson know.

f. Other discussion - Dean Krugman asked those present if they would not mind sharing, by show of hands only, if faculty have come to them because they were in crisis or otherwise having difficulties in their private life.  The show of hands indicated that these situations are not uncommon.  The chairs voiced a preference for dealing with those situations internally, but welcomed the offer of a one-page fact sheet showing the available resources listed individually for faculty, students and graduate students.  Dr. Rob Feinstein confirmed that the services available at the student mental health service center are available for all students, include grad students.
B. Chancellor’s Campus Updates w/Q&A - Chancellor M. Roy Wilson addressed the group saying that there was no real agenda for his discussion today, but that he wanted to provide some information and also provide time for questions.  He gave an update on the budget indicating that information from the various areas of the campus and community are giving mixed messages.  He said that in Fiscal year ’09 the governor announced a $118M cut to higher education.  The CU System chose to take that cut over two years:  $29M the first year ($13.1M cut to UC Denver) and $21M  ($9.6M cut to UC Denver) the second year.   
By taking a closer look at efficiencies we were able to weather the first round of cuts without any layoffs.  The second round $9.6M cut will be challenging but there is optimism that we can weather that storm as well.  The Chancellor mentioned that the downtown campus was able to transfer about $700,000 to this campus to help out, indicating that the Downtown campus can handle these situations better because of the number of students and flexibility in raising tuition.

There is concern though, because the Governor has recently announced what would be cuts totaling $225M to higher education of which our part would be $12.4M to the downtown campus and $19M to the AMC.  The Governor’s message is that he would backfill the losses from future revenue.  The stimulus money runs out in November 2010 and there is concern that revenue from the general funds will not be sufficient to provide those backfill dollars.  Chancellor Wilson plans to wait until April 2010 when there is a better budget forecast before speaking broadly about the issue.  
As of this morning, TCH has agreed to become part of the Anschutz Medical Campus.  Additionally, negotiations are close to completion for the Maternal Fetal Medicine Program.  These two developments will provide opportunities for joint marketing of the two institutions (TCH and UCH) and also smooth the way for a common gateway onto campus and the creation of common way-signage. 
The budget climate has impacted the strategic plan and it is being modified.  The plan is intact, but the timelines have been expanded so that what was in place will just take a bit longer to achieve.  

Chancellor Wilson acknowledged that the recent years have been a difficult period and offered his thanks to the faculty for their support throughout the experience.

Chancellor Wilson introduced Provost Rod Nairn who indicated that the two of them were visiting similar groups all over campus with a goal of increasing communication.  The other vehicle for enhancing communication is the video link that was recently emailed to the campus with updates from Dr. Nairn.
Dr. Nairn indicated that the search for the Graduate Student Dean is underway and that they are getting close to having the candidate short list.  He and Dick Traystman have been meeting with the basic science chairs regarding laptop encryption and work continues on that issue.
Dr. Chip Ridgway asked the Chancellor what budget strategies he is hearing from other institutions that we might draw from.  Chancellor Wilson replied that he had not heard any strategies to increase tax base or regarding a referendum or any other external strategy.  That instead, there were internal strategies to achieve greater efficiencies.  
Dr. Bob Anderson wondered if it was time for devolution of the SOM from CU.  He also wondered if anything could be done about the inability to provide Professional Exempt employees salary increases.  Chancellor Wilson said that devolution was an option that had been considered but that one needs to use caution about such a decision.  There are inherent benefits to being part of the CU System, such as the malpractice trust which otherwise would cost upwards of $30M annually.  He indicated that the AMC is the only campus awarding salary increases at this time and they are able to do that because of grants and clinical dollars.  Professional Exempt increases are regulated by state law that stipulates that increases cannot be awarded unless it is indicated in the budget ahead of time.  
Dr. David Norris commented that the budget cuts without benefit of backfill to mitigate the loss is frightening, particularly when accreditation is dependent on our ability to find additional funding.  If the public perception is already that we could lose accreditation, what happens when additional cuts are announced?  Chancellor Wilson responded that public perception was trumped in order to elevate the message of need and that all in all, the upside of that has been stronger than the downside.  We have the legislators’ attention and they have become concerned.  The case for funding increased class size/reducing debt load vs. athletic programs is also stronger given the accreditation concerns.
Dr. Andrew Thorburn asked how dire the budget circumstance needed to be before devolution becomes an option.  He also wondered if the Osteopathic school received state funding and if their affiliation with HealthOne would hurt us.  Chancellor Wilson responded that the key advantage to devolution is flexibility. There are a number of flexibility legislation initiatives this year and if some of those can get passed, then there could be increased flexibility without the disadvantages of devolution.  Regarding state funding to Rocky Vista, that school does not receive any state funding.  Rob Feinstein interjected that he thought that it was Centura that had the affiliation with Rocky Vista.  He also indicated that for the past few years he has been actively engaged in obtaining affiliation agreements from clinical sites across Colorado and he is confident that there are sufficient clinical rotation sites for our medical students. 

Dr. Ken Tyler commented that while the clinical side seems to be growing significantly (recent announcement of TCH and UCH hospital expansions), the education and research sides remain in crisis. He wondered if there were discussions about how the clinical side might augment the research/education side because success of the enterprise depended on success in all of the mission areas.  Chancellor Wilson indicated meetings were already scheduled to talk about just that.  The TCH and UCH will need to understand the need to incorporate areas to house faculty.  He also indicated that the initial agreement with Shea Homes for the 9th Avenue campus carried stipulations around premises abandonment that are no longer in play and that it might become an option to use some of the buildings left behind on 9th Avenue for a short term solution to the research space deficit.  He has retained Tim Romani to negotiate the possibilities with Shea.   
Dean Krugman indicated a stepwise process before getting to devolution indicating that discussions should be explored with the JBC for funding from the state, but there are at least 2 other sources with responsibilities to support the School.  If the state is unwilling or unable to provide support, then the CU System should address this to mitigate the cuts across campus by contributing $3M per year accumulatively for 10 years in order to add to the base, thus $30M added to the base.  The other possible source is TCH and UCH and while there are no discussions of this currently, if the state and system fail then we should have discussions about how they can better support the school to shore up the base funding.

C. Research Retreat Feedback - Sr. Associate Dean Chip Ridgway indicated that 6 groups had presented proposals at the Research Retreat in mid-November followed by good discussion with participating faculty.  All of the proposals received a score of 7 or more (out of 10) and the participants were enthusiastic about all of them.  However, the scoring wasn’t consistent for example, one proposal may have scored 10 on leadership but a 7 on the rest of the elements.  The 6 groups were asked to submit budgets by December 9th.  All proposals will be provided for in some way. Two of the six groups were asked to do additional steps.  Proposal budgets were due on December 9th and the SIRC is scheduled to discuss the proposals at their meeting on December 16th.  Proposals will be reviewed for budget overlap and funds previously provided in other ways. 
D. Database - Stefannie Emerson presented UPI’s Provider Profile Initiative.  UPI has a business imperative to meet external marketing needs because business is being lost every day for lack of access to faculty information and/or outdated information.  This is a database that has a central repository for data and fields that can be shared by enterprise affiliates.   Research faculty can be added if desired.  It is compatible with MOSS and not dependent on InfoEd or the long term rollout of DOMINO or FIDO.  It is the only system that is externally focused.   Information from Faculty Affairs, DOMINO, FIDO, and department databases can be used to pre-populate the required fields and information will flow between DOMINO, FIDO and InfoEd.  A handout of the data flow was provided.  
E. Faculty Senate Report - Senate President Bob Low reported that Faculty Senate did not meet this month so there was no report to give.
F. Duty Hours Oversight Plan of Action - Associate Dean Carol Rumack indicated that GME Duty Hour sub-committee met on November 11th.  This is a committee of members from departments that have been cited in some way over a duty hour issue.  At the meeting on November 11th 11 areas were out of compliance for the questions “How many times in the previous 3 months did you get fewer than 10 hours off between service?” There must be 10 hours between service even when call is in play. All residency programs that are non-compliant on the 2009 ACGME resident survey will log hours using GMEOne beginning Dec. 13, 2009.  

Programs will receive a monthly survey from New Innovations.  That survey will automatically query the rotation name and hospital site for areas of non-compliance.  GME Office will track and contact directors of the non-compliant areas.  Areas non-compliance at least two months in a row will log hours in GMEOne.

Changes for 2010-11:  Rotations should begin to be clustered so there can be at least 3 consecutive months at each core teaching hospital - this will decrease system errors.  Set schedules based upon 74 hour work week so overages don’t lead to citations.  Shifts should not be longer than 24 hours.  Set schedule with 1 day off each week regardless of vacation.  

A taskforce has been formed to look at standardizing the handoff procedure.  

IV. Action Item 
A. Approval of Interim Chair Recommendation for Department of Emergency Medicine.  Ben Honigman was recommended as Interim Chair of the Department of Emergency Medicine.  Motion to approve the recommendation was made by Bob Anderson and seconded by Bill Betz.  The motion passed unanimously.
V. Adjournment - the meeting adjourned at 10:15 am
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